

Minutes of the

Chiswick Horticultural and Allotments Society

Annual General Meeting

held on Sunday 17 May 2015 at 3.00pm at

the CHS Trading Hut, Staveley Road, London W4

In attendance:

President and Committee/Trustees

Felicity Barwood, President

Henry Gewanter, Chairman
Alastair Britten, Joint Trading Hut Secretary

David Burton, Treasurer 
Mike Flinders, Show Secretary

John Gill, Membership Secretary

Benjamin Jones, Secretary

Jill Morris, Joint Trading Hut Secretary 
Andrew Steele, Allotments Secretary
Everard Whitehouse, Events Secretary
Society Members

Lilian Baker, Brian Boothby, Daphne Boothby, Angela Brown, Sandra Burton, Rita Chesney, Betty Cooper, Louise Di Duca, Joseph Forshaw, Sue Gewanter, Fran Goloway, Arthur Haynes, Elaine Hughes, Graham Hughes, Peter Isaac, Yvette Isaac, Noreen Jones, Karen Liebreich, Koula Louki, Pany Louki, Catherine Meisels, Penny Morris, Anna Rumian, Roger Morsley-Smith, Judith Ormsby, Brian Pow, Jennifer Sheather, Lou Spencer, Catherine Steele, Dharma Tamang, Mahendra Tamang, Edward Thomas, Georgina Tritton, Trish Williams.

1. Welcome

The Chairman, Henry Gewanter (HG), welcomed Society members to the meeting and noted that this year is the 100th anniversary of the Society.  Copies of the agenda, 2014 AGM minutes and the annual report were available at the entrance. 
2. Apologies for Absence


Paul Lynch and Kurt Berger, Vice Presidents

Society Members - Margaret Berger, Rosemary Hooper Charles, Andrew Heath, Jo Heath, Pam Mayorcas, Solveig Morris, Ally Peacock, Ian Peacock, Rosalind Watts, Stephen Watts, Tim White.
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3. Resolution to change the Articles
It has been proposed to change article 9(2) of the Society’s articles of association to read as follows:

“A quorum is 50% of members entitled to vote upon the business to be conducted at the meeting or twenty members, whichever is the lower number.”

Pany Louki felt that the AGM was being held too late in the year, saying it used to be in February.  The Chairman acknowledged that it should be earlier but pointed out that the accounts needed to be restated this year, which caused the delay.  Next year it should be earlier, though February is probably too soon to get the accounts ready and examined.

Peter Isaac said that there is pressure on allotments at present which may require important decisions be made and is therefore concerned that the lower quorum would mean too few people making important decisions. The Chairman pointed out that every member will get notice and can attend.

Peter Isaac also questioned the use of proxies.  The Chairman suggested proxies could be made quite specific, allowing those giving the proxies to indicate their votes on specific issues (for those items known in advance).

After much discussion, a vote was held on whether to allow proxies for meetings.  All agreed except for three dissenting votes.  Proxies specifying votes on specific issues were rejected with only three in favour.

The change of the articles, as proposed, lowering the quorum to twenty, was agreed – 20 votes for, 12 against.
The extraordinary general meeting was declared closed at 15:45. 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
The Chairman declared the annual general meeting open.  The minutes of the annual general meeting held on 8 June 2014 were approved with a correction in section 4, Trading Hut paragraph, of “Matthew and Andrew Britten” to “Matthew Britten and Andrew Steele”.

4. Chairman and Committee’s Report and Outlook for the Society

The Chairman noted that we have had a new Treasurer, David Burton, this year and a very active Events Secretary Everard Whitehouse. He acknowleged the work of Fran Goloway, who has been helping us with publicity (e.g. in Chiswick & Brook Green magazine) and is proposing to come on the Committee as Publicity Officer.  He pointed out that Everard is planning on stepping down during this year and that we therefore need a new Events Secretary.  He asked for volunteers for this position as well as any others who might think they could help the Committee in its work.  The wildlife allotment, in particular, has lost the people who were managing it and needs attention.
He then handed over to John Gill for a review of membership.

Membership - John Gill, Membership Secretary

John noted that our membership seems to be getting younger as we now have nearly as many full rate members as concessions.

So far this year, we’ve had 205 renewals and 45 new members.  Total membership at the end of last year was 319, down 9 from the previous year.
John noted that this year we have extended a free membership to educational institutions. He extended his thanks to the volunteer members who sign up new and renewal members on Sunday mornings.
Events – Everard Whitehouse
Everard indicated that a major focus of the Committee this year is to encourage schools to promote gardening.  We have provided free bulbs to schools and youth groups and have signed several schools up to a competition for which the prize (to be held by the winning school for one year) is a large 100 year-old bronze tray donated by Sutton Court.

There have been a number of successful events in the Trading Hut – e.g. antiques, seeds and a talk by Val Bott.  A donation was made to the William Hogarth Trust, of which Val Bott is chair, in lieu of a fee.  He announced that the Trust have got a Heritage Lottery grant to put in an educational facility.
He noted that we have arranged a number of events to celebrate our centenary year – a boat trip (which has taken place), a centenary dinner and visits to Mottisfont Abbey and Upton Park.  He urged members to sign up after the meeting and expressed concern that there is little point in organising events if members don’t participate.

He reminded members that he is stepping down this year and a successor is needed!
Trading Hut and Newsletter – Alastair Britten and Jill Morris, Joint Trading Hut Secretaries
Alastair introduced himself as Trading Hut Secretary jointly with Jill Morris.

He reported that the Trading Hut had a successful year with much thanks due to the Sunday morning teams and to our customers. He especially thanked the team of volunteers in the greenhouse who produce the plants – Jill Morris, Fran Goloway, Angela Brown and Betty Cooper. The philosophy is to try to offer lower prices than the garden centres.  He made an appeal for young men to volunteer on Sunday mornings to help carry bags of compost.  He noted that the greenhouse is rather small – we need a bigger one in due course.

The Trading Hut, he noted, is also responsible for organising the Summer and Christmas parties.

He noted that we have some centenary items on sale – mugs (normally £7.50, today £5), tea towels (normally £5, today £4).

Jill reported on the weekly newsletter, which she writes.  She asked members to share gardening experiences with her so she can include them in a newsletter.  
Shows - Mike Flinders, Show Secretary 

Mike thanked all who entered the shows and urged everyone to participate.  He also asked for volunteers to help with the shows and for suggestions as to how to make the shows better.  He especially thanked John Gill for all his work on the shows (and his good humour!).  
Allotments - Andrew Steele, Allotments Secretary

Andrew noted break-ins at the allotments as a major concern this year. The thieves are mostly interested in mechanical equipment, so it is wise to lock it away or take it away after use. If you see anyone suspicious, you should report them to the allotment rep, Andrew or the police.  Be careful about approaching them.

There is a problem with bonfires on the allotments, which are not permitted under the terms of the lease.  If you are caught, your lease may be cancelled. Unfortunately the collection of green waste from the allotments is no longer being done due to budget cutbacks.
5. Treasurer’s report and adoption of 2014 Report and Financial Statement

The 2014 Report and Financial Statement for the Society was available for members prior to the meeting for their perusal. The Financial Statement had been examined and signed by an Independent Examiner.

David Burton, the Treasurer, reported on the financial statement.

In 2014, he reported, there was a change in both the independent examiner and Treasurer, which resulted in a small change in the way the accounts are prepared.  However, the overall result is the same with a small increase in the value of the Society’s funds from £78,949 in 2013 to £80,390 in 2014, or an increase of £1441.00. One of the areas of change is that the insurance costs are now covered in the main cost of running the Society and not split across Trading, Shows and Events. Trading remains the main source of income with a rise of just over £1k. This is due to the hard work of the small band of Trading Hut helpers. 

Gift Aid claims are down mainly due to Members not ticking the appropriate box on renewing their subscriptions.  He reminded members that the Society can reclaim 25p of tax on every £1 they give from HMRC at no cost to the donor/member.  All that is required is that the member is a basic rate taxpayer. 

A decision was taken late last year to increase the Membership Subscriptions   due to the core cost of providing membership benefits costing more than income.  This increase will help redress that imbalance. He had hoped to undertake a full review of the cost of Membership and the classes, to see if just one membership fee would work, but, due to the extra work load of preparing the accounts ready for auditing, has had to put this off until next year.  In the meantime he does not foresee a further raise in membership subscriptions.

Increasing the membership of the Society is still a high priority.  He noted all members can help in this by talking to your neighbours and fellow allotment  holders and telling them about the Society.  If we could increase membership by just 25%, or 79 new members, subscriptions could come down.
The cost of maintenance on the Trading Hut is increasing each year and the Committee is looking into other ways of raising income, so that the Society can continue to achieve the level of objectives and principal activities of the Society to its members. 
Noreen Jones proposing and Angela Brown seconding, the annual report and financial statements were unanimously approved.
6. Election of Committee members for 2014/2015
Re-election:  All existing Committee members had put themselves forward for re-election. Those present were asked to approve the re-election of Committee members for the next twelve months. This approval was duly given by a unanimous vote.
Those thus re-elected were Alastair Britten, David Burton, Mike Flinders, Henry Gewanter, John Gill, Benjamin Jones, Jill Morris, Andrew Steele and Everard Whitehouse.

New members: a nomination to stand as a committee member had been made for Fran Goloway by Joseph Forshaw. Her election to the Committee was duly given by unanimous vote.

Those present were asked to approve the appointment of the Chairman (Henry Gewanter), Secretary (Benjamin Jones) and Treasurer (David Burton). Each were approved unanimously.
7. Election of President and Vice Presidents for 2014/2015
Those present were asked to approve the election of President and Vice Presidents for 2015/2016. This approval was duly given.

Felicity Barwood, President

Kurt Berger, Vice President

Paul Lynch, Vice President

Dawn Walsh, Vice President

8. Appointment of Independent Examiner for 2015/2016
Members were advised that Wayne Hirst has agreed to serve as our independent examiner for another year.  The Treasurer noted that Mr. Hirst is employed by Coutts Bank and is a Treasurer for some allotments in Pinner.  He was unanimously elected by those present.
9. Any Other Business

HG noted that last year the members had passed a resolution calling on the Committee to write to the Council, indicating the Society’s view that the new Edwards standpipes on the allotments were potentially discriminatory, disadvantaging elderly allotment holders and those with mobility issues.  The Secretary advised members that the Society had written to the Council in August and received a reply in October, disagreeing in all respects with the Society’s position.  The Council’s offer to meet to discuss the issue was accepted by the Society, but the Council never co-operated in setting up such a meeting despite numerous follow-up emails and the person who had responded on behalf of the Council has since left.  The Council’s latest offer of an answer prior to this AGM has not materialised.  He indicated that the Committee will continue to press the matter.

The Treasurer then advised members that the Committee is looking into bringing more income into the Society by putting solar panels on the roof of the Trading Hut.  In this manner, he believes, we could bring in between £1k - £2k per year, and this could be as soon as 4 years after fitting (during which time we’d recoup our initial costs).  An added benefit is that, by fitting the panels, we would also make the roof more water tight, and thus bring down the running cost on maintaining the Trading Hut.  When details are known, a member’s meeting will be called to discuss it.  One member pointed out that the roof is low and theft could be a problem. It was agreed that this would have to be insured against. 
The Chairman then highlighted the effect Council budget cuts may have on allotments, inasmuch as to meet the stringent targets Councils are having to consider cutting out entire activities.  He noted that the Society is unique in Hounslow in representing all the allotments in a particular part of the borough (Chiswick).  Hounslow is purportedly looking to local people to take on the management of the allotments themselves. Carillion, previously managing the allotments on behalf of the Council, has a three year contract with the Council to maintain parks and public places, but it is possible that the management of the allotments may not be included. Right now it is unclear what self-management would involve. The Chairman indicated that he will be liaising with the Council on this.  When he finds out what Hounslow wants to do and what is involved, he will report back to the Society.  There seem to be three options – the Society takes over management of the Chiswick allotments, each allotment site takes over management of its own site or there is no management.
One member indicated that the burial ground allotment people may want to manage their own site.  Karen Liebreich warned that we do not realise how much would be involved and strongly warned against taking it on.  Andrew Steele thought there was a possibility that the Council would still keep up the outside of the sites (e.g. fencing). Jill Morris indicated that it appears in Ealing the sites have taken on all functions, including collecting rents and providing for all work.  Given that it is already so hard for the Society to get volunteers, who, she wondered, would do this?
The Chairman highlighted the Society’s newly designed website, www.growchiswick.org, for which we are grateful to Jo Hodges.  We also have Facebook and Twitter sites now.

Pany Louki complained that the Staveley Road allotments are not getting as many manure deliveries as the others, which he feels is due to the Nissen Hut interfering. Jill Morris said that the deliveries were not in our control and did not feel the Nissen Hut could be causing a problem. There were several suggestions about where the manure might be deposited further along the road in the middle and end of the site.

John Gill asked all prize winners to return their cups in readiness for the next Show.

Finally, the members in attendance were thanked for coming to the AGM and there being no further business, the meeting was called to a close at 16:55.

Ben Jones
19 May 2015

